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THE VOXARE STRING: QUARTET EMILY ONDRACEK, VIOLIN; ERIK PETERSON, VIOLA; GALINA ZHDANOVE, 
VIOLIN; ADRIAN DAUROV, CELLO; ASSISTING ARTISTS WILLIAM COMPTON, TENOR; VICTORIA 
SCHWARTZMAN, PIANO 

THE ARTISTS 

VOXARE STRING QUARTET 

Voxare String Quartet was formed in 2008 and has since received critical praise for its inventive 
programming, technical prowess, attention to detail, and passionate performances. The New York Times 
recently declared that Voxare plays “with such penetrating tone and lucid textures,” and has on 
numerous occasions chosen Voxare as a Classical Pick of the Week. Voxare’s performances have 
included appearances at Avery Fisher Hall with the New York Philharmonic, the Guggenheim Museum, 
Carnegie Hall, and Lincoln Center. Voxare has had performing residences at Dartmouth College, Miller 
Theatre (Columbia University), the University of Virginia, and the University of Leeds and Salford (UK); 
additionally, the quartet has been the quartetin- residence at New York’s Bargemusic. Voxare has been 
featured live on Soundcheck WNYC and its concerts broadcast on WQXR. Voxare’s unique performing 
activities earned the quartet Chamber Music America’s 2010 ASCAP Award for Adventurous 
Programming. Voxare’s debut CD, featuring the music of Daron Hagen, will be released by Naxos this 
year. In addition to performing standard repertoire, Voxare often works with leading composers such as 
Pulitzer Prize winners Ned Rorem and David Del Tredici. Voxare was the Quartet-in-Residence at the 
International Computer Music Conference, and presented a three day Mostly Riley Festival to celebrate 
the 75th birthday of composer Terry Riley at Bargemusic. About the Riley festival, the New York Times 
wrote, “The personable and passionate Voxare players ... offered a spirited, high-energy performance, 
vividly conveying the work’s beautiful colors. The performance was excellent, with distinctive 
contributions from each player.” 

  

WILLIAM COMPTON, TENOR 

American tenor William Compton has established himself as an exceptional performer in the world of 
concert and opera, specializing in the works of Bach, Rossini, Handel and Mozart. Mr. Compton has 
performed with various opera companies and symphonies across the Americas. Most recently Mr. 
Compton performed the role of Count Almaviva in the University of Cincinnati College- Conservatory of 
Music’s production of Il Barbiere di Siviglia. The Cincinnati Enquirer proclaimed Mr. Compton to be “a 
lyric tenor with a satiny tone and arresting high notes.” In 2008 he was a member of the Palm Beach 
Opera Resident Artist Program, where he performed the roles of Pang in Turandot, The First Prisoner in 
Fidelio, Nemorino in L’Elisir d’Amore and Gastone in La Traviata. In concert he has performed such 
varied works as Benjamin Britten’s St. Nicholas Cantata, Carmina Burana, Mozart’s Vesperaede Dominica 
K. 321 & 339, Beethoven Symphony No. 9, Handel’s Messiah, Bach’s St.John Passion, St. Matthew 
Passion, and Haydn’s Creation. Mr. Compton has sung the leading tenor rolesin Don Giovanni, La 



Cenerentola, L’Elisird’Amore, Il Barbiere di Siviglia and Rita. He has also performed with Cincinnati 
Opera, Palm Beach Opera, Cincinnati Baroque, Dayton Opera, The Crested Butte Music Festival, The 
Dayton Philharmonic, Lexington Philharmonic, Asheville Symphony & Knoxville Opera. He received his 
Master’s in Music from CCM in 2005. Currently he is pursuing a Doctorate in Music at CCM in vocal 
pedagogy. 

  

VICTORIA SCHWARTZMAN, PIANO 

Born in St. Petersburg, Russia, Victoria Schwartzman performs regularly as a soloist and chamber 
musician. Victoria has previously appeared at the Music Mountain Festival with members of the St. 
Petersburg String Quartet, as well as in the New York Philharmonic Ensembles series at Merkin Hall, at 
Bargemusic, in the Gessner- Schocken concert series in Cambridge, and the Nicolas Roerich Museum 
concert series in New York City. As a member of the Yanvar Trio, she was a prizewinner in the Val-Tidone 
Chamber Music Competition and a finalist in the Zinotti International Chamber Music competition, both 
in Italy. 

 Victoria has performed as soloist with the Jerusalem Chamber Orchestra, the Longy School of Music 
Chamber Orchestra, and the Riverside Orchestra. She has performed at the Quartet Program in 
Pennsylvania, the Tel-Hai International Piano Festival in Israel and the Lyrica Chamber Music Festival in 
New Jersey. In the field of opera and art song, Victoria was vocal coach and accompanist at Boston Lyric 
Opera, Glimmerglass Opera, the Brevard Music Center, and the American Institute of Musical Studies 
Festival in Graz, Austria. She is currently on the faculty at Montclair State University of New Jersey. 

 She graduated from Jerusalem Conservatory, the Longy School of Music and New England 
Conservatory. As a student, she was selected to perform in the master classes of Dmitri Bashkirov, 
Menahem Pressler, and Richard Goode, among others. Her principal teachers include Irina Kivaiko, Issak 
Kossov, Victor Rosenbaum, Sally Pinkas, and Eda Shlyam. www.victoriaschwartzman.com. 

  

PROGRAM 

STRING QUARTET IN C MAJOR, OPUS 20 # 2  by Franz Joseph Haydn 

-Moderato 

-Capriccio: Adagio 

-Minuetto: Allegretto 

-Fuga a Quartro Soggetti 

 

STRING QUARTET IN A MAJOR, OPUS 13 "Ist Es Wahr" "Is it True"  by  Felix Mendelssohn 

-Adagio; Allegro vivace 



-Adagio non lento 

-Intermezzo: Allegretto con moto 

-Presto 

 

SCOTCH, IRISH & WELSH FOLK SONGS  by Ludwig van Beethoven 

1. Oh! who, my dear Dermot (D-Minor) ) WoO 154 # 5 (1816) 

2. Farewell Song (G-Major) ) WoO 154 # 3 (1816) 

3. I Dream’d I lay where Flowers were Springing (C-Minor), WoO 153 # 5 (1814) 

4. The Pulse of an Irishman (G-Major) WoO 154 # 4 (1816) 

5. Oh Harp of Erin (E-Flat Major) WoO 154 # 2 

6. Dermot and Shelah (G-Major) WoO 152 # 14 (1814) 

7. They bid me slight my Dermot dear (D Minor) WoO 152 #18 (1814) 

8. Sally in our alley (D-Major) Opus 108 # 25 ((1818) 

9. The Massacre of Glencoe (A Minor) WoO 152 # 5 (1814) 

10. The Deserter (F-Major) WoO 152 # 10 ( 1814) 

11. The Parting Kiss (A-Minor) WoO 155 # 25 (1817) 

12. Sunset (C-Major) Opus 108 # 2 (1818) 

13. Bonnie Laddie, Highland Laddie (F-Major)) Opus 108 # 7 (1818) 

 

********************* 

PROGRAM NOTES 

STRING QUARTET IN C MAJOR, OPUS 20 # 2 by Franz Joseph Haydn (1732-1809) 

Franz Joseph Haydn, one of twelve offspring of a wheelwright and cook, from humble beginnings rose to 
the very top of the music world of the late 18th century and early 19th century. For thirty years he was 
in the employ of the Esterhazy princes, first Prince Paul Anton, and then his brother Prince Nicolaus. The 
sheer output of Haydn is dizzying: one hundred and twenty five symphonies; thirty trios for string and 
wind; seventy-seven quartets for strings; twenty concertos for clavier; thirty-one concertos for various 
instruments; thirty-eight trios for piano and strings; fifty- five sonatas and divertissements for clavier; 
four sonatas for clavier and violin; fourteen masses; one Stabat Mater; eight oratorios and cantatas, 
nineteen operas; forty-two canons for voice in two or more parts; one hundred and seventy-five pieces 
for baryton (a stringed instrument, similar to the viola da gamba, or the cello); and a vast collection of 
other works numbering over three hundred. Not coincidentally, Prince Nicolaus played the baryton.  

 



Although he lived all his life in Austria, he made two journeys to London where he was gloriously 
received by the press and public alike. Oxford University conferred on him an honorary degree in 1791. 

Today’s string quartet, the C Major, is one of the six Sun Quartets, Opus 20, so named because of the 
sun design that appeared when they were first printed in 1774. According to the Oxford Companion to 
Music, “…the six ‘Sun Quartets’ op.20 best demonstrate the composer’s increasing prowess. Their rapid 
scherzos, fugal finales, and dependence on four equally engaging string players attest as much to the 
virtuosity of the instrumentalists employed at court as to Haydn’s accomplishment. The leading violinist 
Luigi Tomasini and the Cellist Joseph Weigl, both first-class musicians, probably helped Haydn in his 
experiments to ‘observe what created an impression, and what weakened it, thus improving, adding to, 
cutting away and running risks.’ As Haydn later reported to Griesinger, “I was set apart from the world, 
there was nobody in my vicinity to confuse and annoy me in my course, so I had to be original.” 

The first performance at this Quartet at Music Mountain was by the Mendelssohn String Quartet on 
June 25, 1989 

  

STRING QUARTET IN A MAJOR, OPUS 13 by Felix Mendelssohn (1809-1847) 

Felix Mendelssohn was born into a prominent banker’s family in Berlin, where life was comfortable and 
their home was a gathering place for artists and intellectuals. He was an astonishingly gifted child, not 
only talented in music with perfect pitch and an outstanding memory; he could also paint, write poetry, 
speak several languages and he was a fine athlete. Although there are many Romantic features in his 
music, he held on to the Classical concepts of clarity and restraint. His heavy workload both as composer 
and conductor contributed to his early death at the age of 38.  At the age of 16, Mendelssohn composed 
his Octet, one of the most popular chamber music works ever written, followed by the Overture to A 
Midsummer Night’s Dream. Shortly after, while on holiday, he fell in love and set to music the poem ‘Ist 
es wahr?’ written by his friend Johann Gustav Droyson. It begins: “Is it true that you are waiting for me 
in the arbour by the vine-clad wall?” Singer Geraint Evans has written: “This ardent hope clearly led to 
much frenzied anguish, passionate longing, momentary respite and reflection, renewed and heightened 
yearning and eventual fulfillment. It is just a pity that we aren’t sure whose presence in the arbour by 
the vine-clad wall was so desirable.” 

The song was published as Mendelssohn’s Op 9 and its opening three-note phrase became the musical 
idea for this A Major Quartet, either quoted in full, or hinted at in a variety of ways. Much of the 
inspiration came from the late Beethoven Quartets, which he had recently heard and which had 
overwhelmed him with their advanced ideas, scope and spirituality. 

Along with its bold concept and brilliant execution, Mendelssohn expressed all the passion and 
poignancy he felt and the ‘Ist es wahr?’ motto is heard with much yearning. The busy Allegro vivace 
dances until the viola enters with the principal theme, which then leads into an emotional second theme 
and a climactic ending. The Adagio is ardent, with a fugato section but respite comes with the 
Intermezzo and its dancing tune to a pizzicato backing. The whispered central section recalls 



Mendelssohn’s A Midsummer Night’s Dream, while the finale hints at Beethoven’s great Opus 132 
Quartet. The first violin plays an agitated recitative over tremolo accompaniment, many motives tumble 
out, the ‘Ist es wahr?’ motto returns, bringing the music full circle. – Joy Aberdein  

The first performance of this Quartet at Music Mountain was by the Berkshire String Quartet on July 27, 
1952  

 

SCOTCH, IRISH & WELSH SONGS by Ludwig van Beethoven (1770-1827) 

There are various theories as to why more chamber music festivals do not program these songs. They 
are not “serious enough”, they are not what people think of as “Beethoven”, and a dozen other reasons.  
In actual fact the folksong arrangements form the largest body of vocal work written by Beethoven. 
They are beautiful, sad, sunny, serious, emotional,humorous, romantic, long and short and all worthy of 
the most serious attention by anyone who loves the work of the transcendent genius that was 
Beethoven.  

Like so much of Beethoven’s life the songs produced their own turmoil and complications involving how 
much the publisher should pay Beethoven for his work. 

The inspiration for the Beethoven settings came from the Scotch publisher George Thomson (1757-
1851) . The negotiation was not easy, Beethoven asking for at least one pound sterling per song, the 
same figure, he had been told, that Haydn had received. Obviously Beethoven enjoyed the task since he 
produced so many of them with results, as you will hear today from this all too small sample, that were 
exceptional.   

In Thomson’s world the songs were to be performed at home, most likely by young ladies. Beethoven’s 
piano parts were too difficult for this level of amateur which may account for them not selling very well, 
particularly since Beethoven refused to modify or simplify them in any way.  

A selection of these Beethoven songs have been performed twice before at Music Mountain. The first 
time was with Richard Dyer Bennett, Tenor, Natasha Magg, Piano and members of the Berkshire String 
Quartet on July 27, 1958. The second time was with Robert White, Tenor, Brian Farrell, Piano, and 
members of the Cassatt String Quartet. on August 25, 1996 

 

The broadcasts of these Music Mountain concerts throughout the United States and worldwide on the 
Internet are underwritten by Edward R. Hamilton Bookseller Company, Falls Village, CT 
www.HamiltonBook.com 


